June 28, 2018

Rodney McMullen Kroger 1014 Vine Street Cincinnati OH, 45202

Dear Mr. McMullen,

On behalf of the undersigned organizations, which represent millions of customers, sustainable and responsible investors, and other stakeholders, we are urging the food retail sector to put pesticides at the top of its sustainability agenda. We urge your company to signal its dedication to protecting the health of people, pollinators and the planet by phasing out the use of toxic pesticides in its supply chain, prioritizing the pesticides chlorpyrifos, neonicotinoids and glyphosate, and by increasing the percentage of organic food offerings in its stores, with a focus on sourcing from domestic producers. This issue has only become more critical since our initial June 2016 letter.¹

Food retailers face both reputational and supply chain risks for failing to address the overuse of agricultural pesticides.² A growing body of evidence demonstrates that pesticides are harming human health, soil health, water quality, and biodiversity — including pollinators, fish and aquatic organisms and other organisms critical to the long-term sustainability of our food system.^{3, 4, 5, 6, 7} Pesticides are having "catastrophic impacts on the environment, human health and society as a whole," according to a recent UN report that debunks the myth that pesticides are necessary to feed a growing world population.⁸

A large body of peer-reviewed studies connects human pesticide exposure with a host of adverse health impacts, from cancers and Parkinson's Disease to neurodevelopmental and reproductive disorders.^{9,10, 11,12, 13,14} Pregnant women, infants and children are among the most vulnerable to pesticide exposure.^{15, 16} According to Dr. Fernando Stein, president of the American Academy of Pediatrics, "Extensive epidemiologic studies associate pesticide exposure with adverse birth and developmental outcomes, including preterm birth, low birth weight, congenital abnormalities, pediatric cancers, neurobehavioral and cognitive deficits, and asthma. The evidence is especially strong linking certain pesticide exposure with pediatric cancers and permanent neurological damage."¹⁷

Pesticide residues on food have increased since 2010, according to the latest data from the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA).¹⁸ Samples of fruits and vegetables showed the highest frequency of pesticide residues — approximately 82 percent of domestically-grown fruits and 62 percent of vegetables carried residues of weed killers, insecticides and other pesticides.¹⁹

Pesticides are a key driver in the decline of invertebrate pollinating species, 40 percent of which are on the brink of extinction.²⁰ Pollinators are the "canaries in the corn fields" — the decimation of bee and butterfly populations associated with the rampant use of toxic pesticides warns us that something is fundamentally wrong with our farming systems.²¹ A new report by the Cambridge Conservation Initiative found that a dramatic decline in the number of pollinators, such as bees and butterflies, could lead to many companies facing potential shortages of raw materials, a fall in crop quality and challenges around security of supply because of an emerging pollination deficit.²²

We need a two-fold approach to protecting human health, agricultural workers and our environment from toxic pesticides. We must simultaneously expand organic farming while reducing pesticide use on non-organic farms. Specifically, we urge your company to phase out the use of chlorpyrifos, glyphosate and neonicotinoids in its supply chain.

Pesticides of Concern

Chlorpyrifos is a toxic nerve agent that threatens the survival of bees and other pollinators^{23, 24} and is likely to harm approximately 1,800 plants and animals, many of them critically endangered, including species of wild bees.²⁵ A large body of science, including the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency's scientific review, demonstrates that chlorpyrifos residues in water and on food are unsafe for pregnant women and children.²⁶ Chlorpyrifos is associated with higher rates of learning disabilities, reduced IQ, loss of working memory, attention deficit disorders and delayed motor development.^{27, 28, 29} It is widely applied in the production of fruits, vegetables, nuts and other conventionally grown crops.³⁰

Farmers, farmworkers and rural communities are at increased risk of exposure; agricultural use of chlorpyrifos is associated with immediate and long-term adverse health impacts for those who are exposed.^{31, 32, 33, 34, 35}

Chlorpyrifos is so dangerous that the EPA recommended a ban all food tolerances of this pesticide in 2015.³⁶ However, that decision was reversed by EPA Administrator Scott Pruitt.³⁷ in response, numerous state attorneys general have filed a lawsuit against the EPA over the reversal, and the state of Hawaii just passed a bill banning chlorpyrifos.^{38, 39} The science is clear that chlorpyrifos is unsafe for people and the environment and food retailers should stop selling food grown with this pesticide.

Glyphosate is the most widely-used herbicide in the world.⁴⁰ Use of glyphosate has increased dramatically in recent years from 11 million pounds applied on farms in 1987 to nearly 300 million pounds today.⁴¹ The U.S. Geological Survey routinely finds glyphosate in U.S. waterways, including those that serve as sources of drinking water.⁴² The rapid increase in the use of glyphosate on crops located along the monarch butterfly's migration route has virtually wiped out milkweed — the only food young monarch caterpillars eat.⁴³ In the past 20 years, the monarch butterfly population has declined by 90 percent.⁴⁴ Today, experts estimate that monarch butterflies would need nearly a fivefold increase to return to a stabilized population.^{45, 46}

Glyphosate was classified as a probable human carcinogen in 2015 by the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC), a respected body of independent experts.⁴⁷ Several European countries are moving to limit the use of glyphosate.^{48, 49} and more than 4,000 people are suing Monsanto for non-Hodgkins lymphoma that may be associated with exposure to RoundUp[©] herbicide in which the active ingredient is glyphosate.⁵⁰

Neonicotinoids are the world's most widely-used class of insecticides, they are used on over 140 crops.⁵¹ A growing body of science identifies agricultural use of neonicotinoids as a key factor in recent declines of pollinators and other beneficial organisms essential for natural pest control and sustainable food production, including birds, bats, butterflies, dragonflies, lacewings, ladybugs, earthworms, small mammals, amphibians, aquatic insects and soil microbes.^{52, 53, 54, 55, 56, 57, 58, 59, 60} The "second silent spring" associated with rising use of neonicotinoids puts food production and the environment in jeopardy.⁶¹ The Task Force on Systemic Pesticides, a global body of independent scientists, concluded that neonicotinoids represent a major worldwide threat to biodiversity and ecosystems and called for an immediate stop to agricultural uses of systemic pesticides.⁶²

In addition, there is evidence that neonicotinoids may be associated with adverse developmental health outcomes, including congenital heart defects, neural tube defects, and autism spectrum disorder.⁶³ Research also indicates that neonicotinoids are potential endocrine disruptors and may alter estrogen levels in humans.⁶⁴

In response to growing scientific concern, the European Union recently voted to ban all outdoor uses of neonicotinoids.⁶⁵ In the U.S., more than 200 businesses, states, cities, universities and federal agencies have taken steps to restrict the use of neonicotinoids.⁶⁶

Environmental and Health Benefits of Organic

The science is clear that organic farming is essential to a healthier food system for all: for our health, our families and our communities; for the farmers and farmworkers who grow our food; for the land that provides us with nourishment; and the ecosystems that sustain all of life.^{67, 68}

Organic certification prohibits the use of neonicotinoids, glyphosate, chlorpyrifos and many other toxic pesticides.⁶⁹ While non-organic farmers are allowed to use more than 900 synthetic pesticide products, organic farmers have restricted access to just 25 least-toxic alternatives.⁷⁰ Organic farms support up to 50 percent more pollinating species than conventional farms, help other beneficial insects flourish and foster biodiversity.^{71, 72}

Organic farming protects the health of consumers, farmers, farmworkers and rural communities by eliminating the use of highly toxic pesticides.⁷³ Agricultural workers, among the highest percentage of U.S. workers affected by chemical exposures, are less at risk for occupational exposures to harmful pesticides when working in organic food production.^{74, 75} Organic farming systems are also more profitable for farmers and boost local economies.⁷⁶ One study found that in U.S. counties with high levels of organic production, median household incomes are higher and poverty levels are reduced.⁷⁷

State of the Industry

In recent years, supermarkets and food companies have announced new purchasing policies and commitments regarding organic food and pesticide reduction. However, a report and scorecard issued by Friends of the Earth in March 2018, *Swarming the Aisles II: Rating Top Retailers on Pesticide Reduction and Organic Food to Protect Pollinators* shows that pesticide reduction lags far behind other sustainability and social responsibility efforts in the retail sector.⁷⁸ The report found that 20 out of 25 top food retailers are failing to take steps to protect pollinators and people from toxic pesticides, and only six companies have clearly stated their intent to expand organic offerings in the future: Albertsons, BJ's Wholesale Club, Costco, Target, Walgreens and Whole Foods.⁷⁹

Taking action on pesticide reduction and organic expansion will reduce systemic risks threatening our food system and economy and align retailers with growing consumer demand for food that is healthy for their families and the environment.⁸⁰ Fifty percent of Americans report being concerned about chemicals in their food, and 48 percent are concerned about pesticide residues.⁸¹ Consumers cite avoiding pesticides and protecting the health of themselves and their children as the top two reasons to purchase organic.⁸² In a recent Natural Grocers survey, 90 percent of organic consumers said they choose organic food "to avoid pesticides."⁸³

The trend is clear. In store aisles, people are reading food labels; they are asking questions of their grocers; they want to know where and how their food was grown.^{84, 85} They want to be assured that they are not eating a dose of pesticides every time they consume a "healthy" salad for lunch, taste a sweet strawberry or enjoy a delicious peach.⁸⁶ They are channeling their shopping dollars to sustainable agriculture.⁸⁷ Retailers that are responding to this growing trend are at the forefront of meeting consumers' demands.

It is clear we must advance a sustainable food system that protects the wellbeing of people, pollinators and the planet. <u>We urge your company to signal its dedication to these aims by phasing out the use of</u> toxic pesticides in its supply chain, prioritizing chlorpyrifos, neonicotinoids and glyphosate, and by increasing the percentage of organic food offerings in its stores, with a focus on sourcing from domestic producers.

Friends of the Earth U.S. and the undersigned organizations request that your company commits to adopt the following policies by the end of 2018:

- **Reduce Pesticides:** Establish a pollinator protection policy that includes phasing out neonicotinoids, glyphosate, chlorpyrifos and other pollinator-toxic pesticides and implementation of alternative, least-toxic pest management strategies along the entire company supply chain.
- **Grow Organic:** Increase USDA-certified organic food and beverages to 15 percent of overall offerings by 2025, prioritizing American farmers.

• Increase Transparency: Publicly disclose company policies and progress related to these actions.

We also strongly encourage your company to advocate for public policies aimed at reducing agricultural pesticide use, protecting pollinators and supporting the expansion of organic agriculture in the U.S. These actions will create a more sustainable and resilient food system and will meet growing consumer demand for transparency, health and sustainability. With a focus on American farmers, these actions will bring the benefits of organic and ecological farming home to U.S. farms and communities.

We will continue to educate the public about the state of the food retail industry in relation to pesticide reduction. All companies we contact will be highlighted on our website, in social media and in the press so consumers can see for themselves where each company stands on protecting pollinators and advancing a healthy and sustainable food system.

Please contact Tiffany Finck-Haynes, Food and Technology Program at Friends of the Earth (beeaction@foe.org or 202-222-0715) by July 12, 2018 so that we may discuss your company's current policies and how your company can demonstrate its leadership in corporate sustainability and environmental protection. We would also be happy to answer any questions you might have or provide further information on this topic.

Thank you for your attention to this important matter. We hope to be able to highlight your company as an industry leader.

Sincerely,

Lisa Archer Food and Technology Program Director Friends of the Earth U.S.

Melissa Amarello Co-Founder, Director of Education Advocates for Snake Preservation

Ceal Smith Research & Policy Director Alaska Climate Action Network

Mike Garrity Executive Director Alliance for the Wild Rockies

Steve Holmer Vice President of Policy American Bird Conservancy & Director, Bird Conservation Alliance

Sarah B. Stewart President Animals Are Sentient Beings, Inc.

Angi Metler Executive Director Animal Protection League of New Jersey

Michelle Horovitz Executive Director Appetite For Change

Jean Arnold Development Director Association for the Tree of Life

Karen Feridun Founder Berks Gas Truth

Drew Toher Community Resource and Policy Director Beyond Pesticides

Krystal Abrams Social Media & Pollinator Projects Manager Beyond Toxics

Thea Maria Carlson Executive Director Biodynamic Association

Charles Scribner Executive Director Black Warrior Riverkeeper

Stephen Capra Executive Director Bold Visions Conservation

Richard D. Andrews President & CEO Boulder Innovative Technologies, Inc. ZeoponiX

Shari Rueckl Core Group Coordinator Brooklyn Bridge CSA

Julie Kluck Campaign Associate Born Free USA

Cathy Calfo Executive Director/CEO California Certified Organic Farmers (CCOF)

Patty Clary Executive Director Californians for Alternatives to Toxics

Jessica Culley General Coordinator CATA - The Farmworkers' Support Committee

Caroline Cox Staff Scientist Center for Environmental Health

Dorothy Ji Secretary Central Jersey Coalition Against Endless War

Bonnie Raindrop Legislative Chair Central Maryland Beekeepers Association

Tara Cook-Littman Esquire Citizens for GMO Labeling

Laura Olah Executive Director Citizens for Safe Water Around Badger

Judith D. Schwartz Founder Claiming Our Ground

Frank O'Donnell President Clean Air Watch

Chuck Willer Director Coast Range Association

Denise Boggs Director Conservation Congress

Jennifer Rushlow Senior Attorney Conservation Law Foundation

John Meyer Executive Director Cottonwood Environmental Law Center

Forest Jahnke Program Coordinator Crawford Stewardship Project Josh Nelson Co-Director Credo Action

Isaura Andaluz Executive Director Cuatro Puertas

Chris Weiss Executive Director DC Environmental Network

LeeAnne Beres Executive Director Earth Ministry/Washington Interfaith Power & Light

Rev. Peter Sawtell Executive Director Eco-Justice Ministries

Dan Silver Executive Director Endangered Habitats League

Leda Huta Executive Director Endangered Species Coalition

Christy Leavitt Senior Campaign Director Environment America

Nate Kleinman Co-Founder Experimental Farm Network

Katie Cantrell Executive Director Factory Farming Awareness Coalition

Alicia LaPorte Campaign Manager Fair Farms Maryland

Kerstin Lindgren Campaign Director Fair World Project

Tirso Moreno General Coordinator Farmworker Association of Florida Rev. Connie Yost President Farm Worker Ministry Northwest

Marty Mesh Executive Director Florida Certified Organic Growers and Consumers

Isabel Vinent Deputy Director Florida Immigrant Coalition

Joann Lo and Jose Oliva Co-Directors Food Chain Workers Alliance

Lauren Ornelas Founder/Executive Director Food Empowerment Project

Louise Sales Project Coordinator Friends of the Earth Australia

Natalie Reid Owner Gap Mountain Goats

Tara Cook-Littman Esquire GMO Free CT

Doug Gerleman President Go Green Northbrook

Bradley Angel Executive Director Greenaction for Health and Environmental Justice

Todd Larsen Executive Co-Director Green America

Rev. Fletcher Harper Executive Director GreenFaith

Craig A. Downs, Ph.D Executive Director Haereticus Environmental Laboratory

Damon Clift & Diane Creed Owner Hawk Dance Farm Patricia Hauser and Jeff Dinsmore Co-Founders Humming for Bees

Terri Reardon Outreach Director Illinois Right to Know GMO

David Gould Senior Facilitator International Federation of Organic Agriculture Movements

Rosalyn Lehman Executive Director Iowa Organic Association

Ann Vileisis President Kalmiopsis Audubon Society

Angi Metler Director League of Humane Voters of New Jersey

Heather Spalding Deputy Director Maine Organic Farmers and Gardeners Association

Alfredo Quarto, Program & Policy Director Mangrove Action Project

Paulette Hammond President Maryland Conservation Council

Ruth Berlin Executive Director Maryland Pesticide Education Network

Dr. Joseph Mercola Doctor Mercola.com

Ruth Kerzee Executive Director Midwest Pesticide Action Center

Doug Crabtree Chair Montana Organic Association

Rudy Arredondo

President/CEO/Founder National Latino Farmers & Ranchers Trade Association

Don Kendzior President Noah's Notes

Claude Ginsburg Director No Spray Zone

Maddie Kempner Membership and Advocacy Coordinator Northeast Organic Farming Association-Vermont

Dave Henson Executive Director Occidental Arts and Ecology Center

Alexis Baden-Mayer, Esq. Political Director Organic Consumers Association

Kate Mendenhall Director Organic Farmers Association

Kristina Hubbard Director of Advocacy & Communications Organic Seed Alliance

Jim Gerritsen President Organic Seed Growers Trade Association

Paul Towers Organizing Director & Policy Advocate Pesticide Action Network North America

Ginger Souders-Mason Director Pesticide Free Zone

Kristina Lefever Founder Pollinator Project Rogue Valley

Michele Colopy Program Director Pollinator Stewardship Council

Rev. Jimmie Hawkins Director Presbyterian Church (U.S.A) Office of Public Witness Lisa Owens Viani Director Raptors Are The Solution

Sawson Gholami Founder Real Food Challenge at the University of Utah

David Swanson Campaign Coordinator RootsAction.org

Michael Dimock President Roots of Change

Lori Andresen President Save Our Sky Blue Waters

Kerry Kriger, Ph.D. Executive Director SAVE THE FROGS!

Nassim Nobari Founder Seed of the Commons

Mr. Ara Marderosian, Executive Director Sequoia ForestKeeper®

Toni Preston Campaigner SumOfUs

Devon G. Peña, Ph.D., President The Acequia Institute

Angi Metler Executive Director The Bear Group

Will Fantle Co-Director The Cornucopia Institute

Ken Roseboro Editor/Publisher The Organic & Non-GMO Report The Non-GMO Sourcebook Sylvia Broude Executive Director Toxics Action Center

Alexis Luckey Executive Director Toxic Free North Carolina

Susan Baker Vice President Trillium Asset Management

Judi Shils Founder/Executive Director Turning Green / The Conscious Kitchen

Cassie Burdyshaw Advocacy & Policy Director Turtle Island Restoration Network

Kevin Bayuk Partner & Co-Founder Urban Permaculture Institute

Kara Cook Campaign Director U.S. Public Interest Research Group

Peggy MacLeod Co-Founder Western Mass Pollinator Networks

Kelle Kacmarcik Director of Wildlife Solutions and Advocacy WildCare

Jo Ann Baumgartner Executive Director Wild Farm Alliance

Marcia Shaffer Deb Schoelerman Tena Kapp Pat Bowen Paula Sanchini Steering Committee Members 100 Grannies for a Livable Future ¹ Friends of the Earth. (2016). Letter to food retailers. Retrieved from https://lbps6437gg8c169i0y1drtgz-wpengine.netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/webiva fs 2/General letters to Food Retailers Sept2016.pdf

² Ceres. (2017). Agricultural Supply Chains as a Driver of Financial Risks. *Ceres*. Retrieved from https://www.ceres.org/sites/default/files/Engage%20the%20Chain/Ceres_EngageTheChain_Risks_110417.pdf

³ Johns Hopkins Center for a Livable Future. (2018). Crops and Ecology. *John Hopkins Center for a Livable Future*. Retrieved from http://www.foodsystemprimer.org/food-production/crops-and-ecology/

⁴ Chagnon, M., Kreutzweiser, D., Mitchell, E. A., Morrissey, C. A., Noome, D. A., & Van der Sluijs, J. P. (2015). Risks of large-scale use of systemic insecticides to ecosystem functioning and services. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, *22*(1), 119-134. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4284381/

⁵ Aschner, M., & Costa, L. G. (Eds.). (2015). *Environmental factors in neurodevelopmental and neurodegenerative disorders*. Academic Press. Retrieved from https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/B9780128002285000194

⁶Ahmad, P., & Rasool, S. (Eds.). (2014). *Emerging Technologies and Management of Crop Stress Tolerance: Volume 1-Biological Techniques* (Vol. 1). Academic Press. Retrieved from https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/B9780128008768000175

⁷ Sabra, F. S., & Mehana, E. S. E. D. (2015). Pesticides toxicity in fish with particular reference to insecticides. *Asian Journal of Agriculture and Food Sciences (ISSN: 2321–1571)*, *3*(01).

⁸ De Schutter, O. (2014). UN Special Rapporteur on the right to food. *Report on agroecology and the right to food*. Retrieved from https://foodsecurecanada.org/sites/foodsecurecanada.org/files/20120321 SRRTF Aide-m%C3%A9moire Canada.pdf

⁹ Nicolopoulou-Stamati, P., Maipas, S., Kotampasi, C., Stamatis, P., & Hens, L. (2016). Chemical pesticides and human health: the urgent need for a new concept in agriculture. *Frontiers in public health*, *4*, 148. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4947579/

¹⁰ Goldman, S. M., Musgrove, R. E., Jewell, S. A., & Di Monte, D. A. (2017). Pesticides and Parkinson's Disease: Current Experimental and Epidemiological Evidence. In *Advances in Neurotoxicology* (Vol. 1, pp. 83-117). Academic Press. Retrieved from https:// www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2468748017300048

¹¹ Parrón, T., Requena, M., Hernández, A. F., & Alarcón, R. (2014). Environmental exposure to pesticides and cancer risk in multiple human organ systems. *Toxicology Letters*, 230(2), 157-165. Retrieved from https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S037842741301415X

¹² Pestana, D., Teixeira, D., Faria, A., Domingues, V., Monteiro, R., & Calhau, C. (2015). Effects of environmental organochlorine pesticides on human breast cancer: putative involvement on invasive cell ability. *Environmental toxicology*, *30*(2), 168-176. Retrieved from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/tox.21882

¹³ Wang, A., Padula, A., Sirota, M., & Woodruff, T. J. (2016). Environmental influences on reproductive health: the importance of chemical exposures. *Fertility and sterility*, *106*(4), 905-929. Retrieved from https://www.fertstert.org/article/S0015-0282(16)62506-2/ abstract

¹⁴ Saravi, S. S. S., & Dehpour, A. R. (2016). Potential role of organochlorine pesticides in the pathogenesis of neurodevelopmental, neurodegenerative, and neurobehavioral disorders: A review. *Life sciences*, *145*, 255-264. Retrieved from https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S0024320515300692

¹⁵ National Research Council. (1993). Pesticides in the Diets of Infants and Children. National Academies Press.

¹⁶ Andersen, H. R., Debes, F., Wohlfahrt-Veje, C., Murata, K., & Grandjean, P. (2015). Occupational pesticide exposure in early pregnancy associated with sex-specific neurobehavioral deficits in the children at school age. *Neurotoxicology and teratology*, *47*, 1-9.

¹⁷ Kristof, N. (2017). A Pesticide and the E.P.A. *New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/01/opinion/ pesticide-epa.html?_r=0

¹⁸ U.S. Food and Drug Administration. (2015). Pesticide Residue Monitoring Program Fiscal Year 2015 Pesticide Report. *FDA*. Retrieved from https://www.fda.gov/downloads/Food/FoodborneIllnessContaminants/Pesticides/UCM582721.pdf

¹⁹ U.S. Food and Drug Administration. (2015). Pesticide Residue Monitoring Program Fiscal Year 2015 Pesticide Report. *FDA*. Retrieved from https://www.fda.gov/downloads/Food/FoodbornelllnessContaminants/Pesticides/UCM582721.pdf

²⁰ Lumpur, K. (2016). Pollinators vital to our food supply under threat. *Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Sates*. Retrieved from http://www.fao.org/news/story/en/item/384726/icode/ story/en/item/384726/icode/

²¹ Feldkamp, L. (2014). Canary in the Cornfield: Why the Fuss About Monarchs?. *The Nature Conservancy*. Retrieved from https://blog.nature.org/science/2014/02/26/cornfield-monarch-butterfly-decline-pollinators-agriculture/

²² University of Cambridge Institute for Sustainability Leadership, UN Environment World Conservation Monitoring Centre, Fauna & Flora International and the University of East Anglia. (2018). The pollination deficit: Towards supply chain resilience in the face of pollinator decline. *University of Cambridge Institute for Sustainability Leadership, UN Environment World Conservation Monitoring Centre, Fauna & Flora International and the University of East Anglia*. Retrieved from https://www.cisl.cam.ac.uk/publications/ publication-pdfs/the-pollination-deficit.pdf

²³ Urlacher, E., Monchanin, C., Rivière, C., Richard, F. J., Lombardi, C., Michelsen-Heath, S., ... & Mercer, A. R. (2016). Measurements of chlorpyrifos levels in forager bees and comparison with levels that disrupt honey bee odor-mediated learning under laboratory conditions. *Journal of chemical ecology*, *42*(2), 127-138. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26872472

²⁴ Cutler, G. C., Purdy, J., Giesy, J. P., & Solomon, K. R. (2014). Risk to pollinators from the use of chlorpyrifos in the United States. In *Ecological Risk Assessment for Chlorpyrifos in Terrestrial and Aquatic Systems in the United States* (pp. 219-265). Springer, Cham. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24723137

²⁵ Associated Press. (2017). Dow Chemical is pushing Trump administration to ignore studies of toxic pesticide. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-dow-pesticides-trump-20170420-story.html

²⁶ Environmental Protection Agency. (2016). Chlorpyrifos Revised Human Health Risk Assessment. Regulations.gov. Retrieved at https://www.regulations.gov/document?D=EPA-HQ-OPP-2015-0653-0454

²⁷ Occupational Safety & Health Administration. (2018). Chlorpyrifos. *United States Department of Labor*. Retrieved from https://www.osha.gov/dts/chemicalsampling/data/CH_228500.html

²⁸ National Pesticide Information Center. (2009). Chlorpyrifos: Technical Factsheet. Oregon State University. Retrieved from http:// npic.orst.edu/factsheets/archive/chlorptech.html

²⁹ Richendrfer, H., & Creton, R. (2015). Chlorpyrifos and malathion have opposite effects on behaviors and brain size that are not correlated to changes in AChE activity. *Neurotoxicology*, 49, 50-58. Retrieved from https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0161813X15000662

³⁰ American Bird Conservancy. (2017). Chlorpyrifos: Why It Is Time to Ban This Dangerous Chemical. *American Bird Conservancy*. Retrieved from https://abcbirds.org/dangerous-chemical-ban/

³¹ London, L., Beseler, C., Bouchard, M. F., Bellinger, D. C., Colosio, C., Grandjean, P., ... & Meijster, T. (2012). Neurobehavioral and neurodevelopmental effects of pesticide exposures. *Neurotoxicology*, *33*(4), 887-896. Retrieved from https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S0161813X12000071

³² Rastogi, S. K., Tripathi, S., & Ravishanker, D. (2010). A study of neurologic symptoms on exposure to organophosphate pesticides in the children of agricultural workers. *Indian journal of occupational and environmental medicine*, *14*(2), 54. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2992866/

³³ Khan, K., Ismail, A. A., Rasoul, G. A., Bonner, M. R., Lasarev, M. R., Hendy, O., ... & Rohlman, D. S. (2014). Longitudinal assessment of chlorpyrifos exposure and self-reported neurological symptoms in adolescent pesticide applicators. *BMJ open*, *4*(3), e004177. Retrieved from http://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/4/3/e004177.short

³⁴ Koureas, M., Tsakalof, A., Tsatsakis, A., & Hadjichristodoulou, C. (2012). Systematic review of biomonitoring studies to determine the association between exposure to organophosphorus and pyrethroid insecticides and human health outcomes. *Toxicology letters*, *210*(2), 155-168. Retrieved from https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0378427411015748

³⁵ Rauh, V., Arunajadai, S., Horton, M., Perera, F., Hoepner, L., Barr, D. B., & Whyatt, R. (2011). Seven-year neurodevelopmental scores and prenatal exposure to chlorpyrifos, a common agricultural pesticide. *Environmental health perspectives*, *119*(8), 1196. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3237355/

³⁶ United States Environmental Protection Agency. (2017). Proposal to Revoke Chlorpyrifos Food Residue Tolerances. U.S. EPA. Retrieved from https://archive.epa.gov/epa/ingredients-used-pesticide-products/proposal-revoke-chlorpyrifos-food-residue-tolerances.html

³⁷ Associated Press. (2017). EPA chief met with Dow Chemical CEO before deciding not to ban toxic pesticide. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-epa-pesticide-dow-20170627-story.html

³⁸ Office of the Maryland Attorney General. (2017). Attorney General Frosh Joins Coalition of State Attorneys General in Suing the U.S. Department of Education for Abandoning Critical Student Protections. *Office of Maryland Attorney General*. Retrieved from http://www.marylandattorneygeneral.gov/Press/2017/070617a.pdf

³⁹ Kay, R. (2018). First In The Nation to Ban Chlorpyrifos! *Hawaii Reporter*. Retrieved from http://www.hawaiireporter.com/first-nation-chlorpyrifos-ban/

⁴⁰ Benbrook, C. M. (2016). Trends in glyphosate herbicide use in the United States and globally. *Environmental Sciences Europe*, 28(1),
3. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5044953/

⁴¹ Main, D. (2016). Glyphosate Now the Most-Used Agricultural Chemical Ever. *Newsweek*. Retrieved at http://www.newsweek.com/glyphosate-now-most-used-agricultural-chemical-ever-422419

⁴² United States Geological Survey. (2017). Glyphosate Herbicide Found in Many Midwestern Streams, Antibiotics Not Common. *Department of the Interior*. Retrieved from https://toxics.usgs.gov/highlights/glyphosate02.html

⁴³ Stenoien, C., Nail, K. R., Zalucki, J. M., Parry, H., Oberhauser, K. S., & Zalucki, M. P. (2016). Monarchs in decline: a collateral landscape-level effect of modern agriculture. *Insect science*. Retrieved from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/1744-7917.12404

⁴⁴ U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service. (2015). Open Spaces. U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service. Retrieved from https://www.fws.gov/news/blog/index.cfm/2015/7/1/Conserving-Monarch-Butterflies-with-the-States

⁴⁵ Thogmartin, W. E., Wiederholt, R., Oberhauser, K., Drum, R. G., Diffendorfer, J. E., Altizer, S., ... & Erickson, R. (2017). Monarch butterfly population decline in North America: identifying the threatening processes. *Royal Society open science*, *4*(9), 170760. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5627118/

⁴⁶ Pleasants, J. M., & Oberhauser, K. S. (2013). Milkweed loss in agricultural fields because of herbicide use: effect on the monarch butterfly population. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, *6*(2), 135-144. Retrieved from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/j. 1752-4598.2012.00196.x

⁴⁷ International Agency for Cancer Research. (2015). IARC Monographs Volume 112: evaluation of five organophosphate insecticides and herbicides. *World Health Organization*. Retrieved from https://www.iarc.fr/en/media-centre/iarcnews/pdf/MonographVolume112.

⁴⁸ Reuters. (2018). Germany moving ahead with plans to restrict weed-killer glyphosate. *Reuters*. Retrieved from https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-germany-politics-glyphosate/germany-moving-ahead-with-plans-to-restrict-weed-killer-glyphosateidUSKBN1HO2IM

⁴⁹Chow, L. (2017). EU Bans Glyphosate Co-Formulant, Restricts Use in Public Areas. *Ecowatch*. Retrieved from https:// www.ecowatch.com/eu-bans-glyphosate-co-formulant-monsanto-1917259116.html

⁵⁰ Gillam, C. (2018). Weedkiller products more toxic than their active ingredient, tests show. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/may/08/weedkiller-tests-monsanto-health-dangers-active-ingredient?CMP=share_btn_tw

⁵¹ Lundin, O., Rundlöf, M., Smith, H. G., Fries, I., & Bommarco, R. (2015). Neonicotinoid insecticides and their impacts on bees: a systematic review of research approaches and identification of knowledge gaps. *PLoS One*, *10*(8), e0136928. Retrieved from http:// journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0136928

⁵²Hallmann, C. A., Foppen, R. P., van Turnhout, C. A., de Kroon, H., & Jongejans, E. (2014). Declines in insectivorous birds are associated with high neonicotinoid concentrations. *Nature*, *511*(7509), 341. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/ 25030173

⁵³ Lu, C., Warchol, K. M., & Callahan, R. A. (2014). Sub-lethal exposure to neonicotinoids impaired honey bees winterization before proceeding to colony collapse disorder. *Bulletin of Insectology*, *67*(1), 125-130. Retrieved from http://www.bulletinofinsectology.org/pdfarticles/vol67-2014-125-130lu.pdf

⁵⁴ Krischik, V. A., A.Landmark, and G. Heimpel. 2007. Soil-applied imidacloprid is translocated to nectar and kills nectar-feeding Anagyrus pseudo cocci (Girault) (Hymenoptera: Encyrtidae) Environ. Entomol. 36(5): 1238-1245. Retrieved from https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18284749

⁵⁵ Mineau P, Palmer C. (2013). The Impact of the Nation's Most Widely Used Insecticides on Birds. *American Bird Conservancy*. http://www.abcbirds.org/abcprograms/policy/toxins/Neonic_FINAL.pdf

⁵⁶ Goulson D. 2013. Review: An overview of the environmental risks posed by neonicotinoid insecticides. Journal of Applied Ecology 50: 977–987. Retrieved from https://besjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/1365-2664.12111

⁵⁷ R Mason, H A Tennekes, F Sánchez-Bayo, P U Epsen (2013) Immune suppression by neonicotinoid insecticides at the root of global wildlife declines. J Environ Immunol Toxicol 1: 1. 3-12. Retrieved from https://www.boerenlandvogels.nl/sites/default/files/ JEIT%20Immune%20Suppression%20pdf_6.pdf

⁵⁸ Xerces Society for Invertebrate Conservation. (2013). Scientists Call for an End to Cosmetic Insecticide Use After the Largest Bumble Bee Poisoning on Record. *The Xerces Society for Invertebrate Conservation*. Retrieved from http://www.xerces.org/2013/06/27/ scientists-call-for-an-end-to-cosmetic-insecticide-use-after-the-largest-bumble-bee-poisoning-on-record

⁵⁹ Hopwood, J, S. Hoffman Black, M. Vaughan, and E. Lee-Mader. (2013). Beyond the Birds and the Bees: Effects of Neonicotinoid Insecticides on Agriculturally Important Beneficial Invertebrates. *The Xerces Society for Invertebrate Conservation*. Retrieved from http://www.xerces.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/09/XercesSociety_CBCneonics_sep2013.pdf

⁶⁰ Hladik, M. L., Corsi, S. R., Kolpin, D. W., Baldwin, A. K., Blackwell, B. R., & Cavallin, J. E. (2018). Year-round presence of neonicotinoid insecticides in tributaries to the Great Lakes, USA. *Environmental Pollution*. Retrieved from https://pubs.er.usgs.gov/publication/70195199

⁶¹ Bittel, J. (2014). Second Silent Spring? Bird Declines Linked to Popular Insecticides. *National Geographic*. Retrieved from https:// news.nationalgeographic.com/news/2014/07/140709-birds-insects-pesticides-insecticides-neonicotinoids-silent-spring/

⁶² The Task Force on Systemic Pesticides. (2015). Worldwide Integrated Assessment of the Impacts of Systemic Pesticides on Biodiversity and Ecosystems. *The Task Force on Systemic Pesticides*. Retrieved from http://www.tfsp.info/worldwide-integrated-assessment/

⁶³ Cimino, A. M., Boyles, A. L., Thayer, K. A., & Perry, M. J. (2017). Effects of neonicotinoid pesticide exposure on human health: a systematic review. *Environmental health perspectives*, *125*(2), 155.

⁶⁴ Caron-Beaudoin, É., Viau, R., & Sanderson, J. T. (2018). Effects of Neonicotinoid Pesticides on Promoter-Specific Aromatase (CYP19) Expression in Hs578t Breast Cancer Cells and the Role of the VEGF Pathway. *Environmental Health Perspectives (Online)*, *126*(4). Retrieved from https://search.proquest.com/openview/a995a199c671c4f67c1a92c9250ece41/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=2026371

⁶⁵ European Commission. (2018). Neonicotinoids. *European Commission*. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/food/plant/ pesticides/approval_active_substances/approval_renewal/neonicotinoids_en

⁶⁶ Addison County Independent. (2018). Vermont bans pesticides cited to cause local bee die-off. *Addison County Independent*. Retrieved from http://addisonindependent.com/201805vermont-bans-pesticides-cited-cause-local-bee-die

⁶⁷ Johns Hopkins Center for a Livable Future. (2018). Crops and Ecology. *John Hopkins Center for a Livable Future*. Retrieved from http://www.foodsystemprimer.org/food-production/crops-and-ecology/

⁶⁸ Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. (2018). Organic Agriculture. *Food and Agriculture Organization*. Retrieved from http://www.fao.org/organicag/oa-faq/oa-faq6/en/

⁶⁹ Electronic Code of Federal Regulations. (2018). Subpart G-Administrative. *Government Publishing Office*. Retrieved from https:// www.ecfr.gov/cgi-bin/text-idx? c=ecfr&SID=9874504b6f1025eb0e6b67cadf9d3b40&rgn=div6&view=text&node=7:3.1.1.9.32.7&idno=7#se7.3.205 1602

⁷⁰ Ware, George. (2004). The Pesticide Book. *Meister Publishing Co.* 6th Edition.

⁷¹ University of Oxford. (2014). Organic farms support more species, researchers find. *ScienceDaily*. Retrieved from www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2014/02/140203191808.htm

⁷² Crowder, D. W., Northfield, T. D., Strand, M. R., & Snyder, W. E. (2010). Organic agriculture promotes evenness and natural pest control. Nature, 466(7302), 109-112. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20596021

⁷³ McCauley, L. A., Anger, W. K., Keifer, M., Langley, R., Robson, M. G., & Rohlman, D. (2006). Studying health outcomes in farmworker populations exposed to pesticides. Environmental health perspectives, 953-960. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1480483/

⁷⁴ Center for Disease Control. (2014). NIOSH Pesticide Poisoning Monitoring Program Protects Farmworkers. Retrieved from https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/docs/2012-108/

⁷⁵ Horrigan, Leo, Lawrence, Rober and Polly Walker. "How sustainable agriculture can address the environmental and human health harms of industrial agriculture." Environmental Health Perspectives. 110(5): 445-56. May 2002. Web. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1240832/

⁷⁶ Reganold, J. P., & Wachter, J. M. (2016). Organic agriculture in the twenty-first century. *Nature Plants*, 2(2), 15221. Retrieved from https://www.nature.com/articles/nplants2015221

⁷⁷ Marasteanu, I. J., & Jaenicke, E. C. (2018). Economic impact of organic agriculture hotspots in the United States. *Renewable Agriculture and Food Systems*, 1-22. Retrieved from https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/renewable-agriculture-and-food-systems/ article/economic-impact-of-organic-agriculture-hotspots-in-the-united-states/4628347E00F76467103570A4BAE74920

⁷⁸Finck-Haynes, T., Klein, K., & Davidson, J. (2018). Swarming the Aisles II: Rating top retailers on pesticide reduction and organic food to protect pollinators. *Friends of the Earth*. Retrieved from https://lbps6437gg8c169i0y1drtgz-wpengine.netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/FoodRetailerScoreCard_Report_final_021318-1.pdf

79 Ibid.

⁸⁰ Forster, A. (2013). Sustainability: Best Practices in the Food Industry. *UW-L Journal of Undergraduate Research*, *16*, 1-9. Retrieved from https://www.uwlax.edu/urc/jur-online/pdf/2013/forster.alexandra.marketing.pdf

⁸¹ International Food Information Council Foundation. (2016). Food & Health Survey: Food Decision 2016. *International Food Information Council Foundation*. Retrieved from http://www.foodinsight.org/sites/default/files/2016_executivesummary_final_web.pdf

⁸² Organic Trade Association. (2017). Today's Millennial: Tomorrow's Organic Parent. Organic Trade Association. Retrieved from https://ota.com/news/press-releases/19828

⁸³ Natural Grocers. (2017). The Top 3 Reasons Shoppers Buy Organic Produce. *Cision PR Newswire*. Retrieved from https:// www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/the-top-3-reasons-shoppers-buy-organic-produce-300503419.html

⁸⁴ Reed, G., & Phartiyal, P. (2016). Transparency in Food Labeling. *Union of Concerned Scientists*. Retrieved from https://www.ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/attach/2016/07/ucs-transparency-in-food-labeling-jun2016.pdf

⁸⁵ Morrison, C. (2016). Consumers Want to Know More About Where Their Food Comes From. *Food Manufacturing*. https://www.foodmanufacturing.com/article/2016/03/consumers-want-know-more-about-where-ingredients-their-food-come

⁸⁶ International Food Information Council Foundation. (2016). Food & Health Survey: Food Decision 2016. *International Food Information Council Foundation*. Retrieved from http://www.foodinsight.org/sites/default/files/2016 executivesummary final web.pdf

⁸⁷ Greene, C. (2017). Organic Market Overview. *United States Department of Agriculture*. Retrieved from https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/natural-resources-environment/organic-agriculture/organic-market-overview/